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MINUTES


CITY COUNCIL REGULAR MEETING

MAY 5, 2008
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Barnes called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, and Mayor Barnes

Councilmembers absent:
Waldo

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, City Manager Holstine, Police Commander Macias, Community Development Director Prince, Administrative Services Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, Principal Planner Swiecki, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA
CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

OATH OF OFFICE & PROCLAMATION


A.
Swear in newly appointed Planning Commissioner Carolyn Parker and newly appointed Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commissioner Michaelo De La Torre

City Clerk Schroeder administered the oath of office to the two new commissioners.  

Mayor Barnes congratulated and welcomed the new commissioners.


B.
Proclamation recognizing May 18-24, 2008 as National Public Works Week

Mayor Barnes read a proclamation recognizing May 18 through 24 as National Public Works Week.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault thanked the Council for the recognition.  He expressed his appreciation to the City’s engineering and maintenance staff for their important work on behalf of the City.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1
Brian Perkins, representing Supervisor Tissier, invited the City Council and members of the community to attend a forum on May 30 regarding livable communities for successful aging.  He said San Mateo County’s Health Department anticipates a major shift in demographics as the aging population increases in coming years.  He noted that the purpose of the free forum is to discuss what the community would like to see in the way of services, transit-oriented development, and amenities.  Mr. Perkins welcomed input from Brisbane citizens on these issues.

CONSENT CALENDAR
CM Conway requested that Items A and E be removed.

B. Approve Monthly Investment Report as of March 31, 2008

C. Approve proposed 2.34% rate increase by the South San Francisco Scavenger Company

D. Approve plans and specifications and authorize the City Engineer to publish the Notice Inviting Bids for the Humboldt 900 Block Retaining Wall Project (Project #9801)

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve Items B, C, and D.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


A.
Adopt City Council Minutes of March 31, 2008

CM Conway drew attention to the sixth paragraph on Page 9 and recommended deleting parking from the passive recreational uses he mentioned.

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to adopt the March 31 minutes as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

E. Approve Resolutions in order to add new classifications to Class Specification Manual and amend related memorandum of understanding and hourly pay scale

1.
Adopt Resolution Nos. 2008-16 and 2008-18 adding the classification of Habitat Restoration Aide, Habitat Restoration Lead Worker, and Administrative Management Analyst, respectively, to the Class Specification Manual

2.
Adopt Resolution Nos. 2008-17 and 2008-19 amending Resolution No. 2001-27, the Pay Scale for Hourly Employees, adding the classifications of Habitat Restoration Aide and Habitat Restoration Lead Worker

3.
Adopt Resolution No. 2008-21 amending Resolution No. 2006-39, the Memorandum of Understanding between the City of Brisbane and the Confidential Employee Group, adding the classification of Administrative Management Analyst

CM Conway said he had no objections to adding a management analyst position, but questioned the need to pay habitat restoration aides more than the minimum wage.  Human Resources Analyst Saguisag-Sid responded that the position entails a considerable amount of manual labor, so the higher hourly wage is proposed as an incentive to encourage more students to apply.  She noted that minimum wage is the entry-level wage for recreation aides and supervisors, reflecting the less strenuous work required in those positions.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger noted that when the City hired students for summer jobs in 1997, the wages were about 20 percent above minimum wage.  He commented that most jobs for students pay more than minimum wage, and he cited a couple fast-food businesses as examples.  He advised that it would be difficult to find people willing to work outdoors doing manual labor if the pay is limited to minimum wage.

CM Richardson asked if fast-food restaurants pay benefits to their workers.  Human Resources Analyst Saguisag-Sid responded that she did not know what other employers offered.  She clarified that the City would not provide fringe benefits or health coverage to summer workers.

CM Bologoff said he shared CM Conway’s concerns about the pay.  He observed that habitat restoration work has been done for years by volunteers.  He noted that with the current staff shortages in the Fire Department and Police Department, it would be better to devote City resources to these important public safety functions than to hire students to pull weeds.

Mayor Barnes pointed out that the habitat restoration jobs will cost the City between $5,000 to $7,000, and it would be impossible to hire firefighters or police for that amount.  He emphasized that these are part-time summer jobs only.  He noted that the proposed wage of $10 per hour is 25 percent higher than the current minimum wage, which seems like a reasonable premium to pay for this hard manual work.  He added that even at $10 per hour, it might be difficult to attract applicants.

CM Conway indicated that he was willing to approve the positions as proposed.

Mayor Barnes noted that the program is contingent upon receiving matching grant funds from a private charitable foundation identified by Peter Stiehler.  He said the purpose of the resolutions is only to create the positions and pay scales.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger added that he strongly encouraged Mr. Stiehler to apply for the lead worker position so he could supervise and direct the students.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richards, to approve the resolutions as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

NEW BUSINESS


A. 
Consider Baylands alternatives review process and give direction to staff

Principal Planner Swiecki recommended establishing a process for receiving public input on the three Baylands EIR alternatives identified by the City’s consultants.  He suggested scheduling a workshop on May 19, publishing an informational article in the City’s newsletter with comment cards for people to submit, and holding a few open houses to discuss the alternatives in more detail with the consultants.  After that phase, he proposed scheduling a series of smaller community meetings to provide an opportunity for dialogue and input.  Principal Planner Swiecki recommended holding separate meetings with residents of central Brisbane, residents of Northeast Ridge, the City’s commissions and advisory groups, and the business community.  He noted that the feedback from this process will come back to the City Council in July for consideration in selecting the preferred project alternative to be analyzed in the EIR.

Principal Planner Swiecki also proposed scheduling a workshop on June 2 to discuss public space planning at the Baylands.

Principal Planner Swiecki drew attention to the letter from Universal Paragon Corporation expressing a desire to take a public opinion poll to gauge community reaction to potential development of the Baylands.  He said staff’s primary concern is to make sure that UPC process does not interfere with the alternatives review process.

Principal Planner Swiecki recommended that the City Council authorize the staff to proceed with the alternatives review process as proposed.

CM Conway commented that he was disappointed with the drawings in the meeting packet because they included housing but omitted any entertainment facilities.  He pointed out that the General Plan still prohibits housing.  He said he liked keeping most of the southern portion of the site as open space and was pleased to see a wind farm channel and a recycled water facility included in at least one alternative.  CM Conway noted that the wetlands river park should be depicted the same in all three alternatives and should be consistent with the Open Space Plan.

Mayor Barnes said he interpreted the exhibition center shown in Alternative 3 as an entertainment facility.

Principal Planner Swiecki noted that entertainment could be part of the mixed-use areas in all three alternatives.  He said the intent of the first workshop in May is to provide an opportunity for the consultant to present and discuss the draft alternatives in detail.

Mayor Barnes recalled that CM Conway had advocated establishing an entertainment district at the Baylands, and he suggested about potential entertainment facilities at the workshop.

City Manager Holstine said the staff would let Dyett & Bhatia know about the Council’s interest in entertainment uses.

CM Conway observed that the primary function of the river park would be flood control, so this feature should be included in all three alternatives.

CM Conway said he liked some aspects of the alternatives, such as the wind farm channel and the recycled water facility.

CM Conway observed that Alternative 3 seemed to have a considerable amount of retail development.  

CM Richardson pointed out that some of the open space area might be suitable for art exhibits and other entertainment uses.

Mayor Barnes noted that the uses and programming of the open space still need to be determined.  He said the staff has some concerns about how such a huge amount of open space can be managed and maintained.  He suggested that it might be helpful to invite Fred Kent and his organization to look at the drawings and provide feedback about possible locations and uses for the open space, and the June 2 workshop would be a good time to discuss these ideas.

CM Richardson expressed support for inviting feedback from Fred Kent.  She noted that citizens were excited about his ideas and seemed to trust his expertise.

Councilmembers asked the staff to contact Mr. Kent’s organization to solicit feedback and recommendations.

City Manager Holstine commented that Dyett & Bhatia have been focusing on where open space would be located rather than the programming for the open space.

Councilmembers discussed the format of the two open houses proposed by the consultants.  Sarah Nurmela, Dyett & Bhatia, explained that the two-hour sessions, one on a Saturday and one on a Monday evening, are intended to provide information to the public and an opportunity to ask questions of the consultants.  She noted that the four smaller neighborhood meetings will provide more of a chance to receive input from various groups in the community. 

CM Conway recommended holding at least one of the four community meetings on a Saturday.  He suggested keeping the meetings open to everyone, not just residents of a particular area.  Sarah * said the consultants wanted locations that would be convenient and conducive to small-group discussions.

CM Richardson noted that one of the alternatives shows light manufacturing in one area of the Baylands.  She expressed her opinion that such a valuable property should be put to a better use than manufacturing.

Mayor Barnes pointed out that the purpose of the alternatives is to describe a range of uses, and then the City will select which particular uses are most desirable.  He noted that all these ideas need to be on the table in order for the Council to make choices.

Mayor Barnes indicated that a group of people in Brisbane were trying to organize support for a high school at the Baylands.  He asked when in the process that possibility would be considered.  Principal Planner Swiecki said the smaller neighborhood meetings planned for mid-June would be the best time for citizens to provide that kind of feedback.  He added that another alternative would be to meet with the organizing group separately and solicit their input.  Mayor Barnes expressed support for scheduling a stakeholder meeting with the high school proponents.

Councilmembers endorsed the schedule and process proposed by the staff.

Mayor Barnes invited comments from audience members.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, questioned how the three draft alternatives were responsive to the feedback provided by the community.  She said the environmentally preferred alternative should be a plan that actually supports the environment rather than carving out a small fringe around what the developer wants.  Ms. Dillworth stated that she did not recall any mention in past meetings about industrial uses at the Baylands, and the City’s reason for rezoning the dump was to get rid of the industrial designation.  She recommended not allowing the developer to include them.

Ms. Dillworth expressed her opinion that the environmentally preferred alternative would be a plan with no roads.  Recognizing the susceptibility of the land to liquefaction and the lack of information about the underground toxins, she noted, public health and safety should be the primary concern.  Ms. Dillworth said the Brisbane Community Advisory Group has received grant funds to investigate these issues further.

Ms. Dillworth recommended renewable energy facilities with solar and wind power, using heat from the methane and biomass of the landfill area.

Ms. Dillworth said that although she and many other citizens would like to see a high school in Brisbane, the City should inform the public that the covenants on the land at the Baylands prohibit daycare, elementary, and secondary education.  She noted that the adjacent tank farm is still a source of industrial contamination, and she expressed skepticism about the possibility of getting the area cleaned up as long as such industrial uses are allowed.

Ms. Dillworth emphasized the importance of upholding the public trust by making sure the land created by filling in the landfill remains available as a corridor for movement, not as a setting for big-box retail stores.  She expressed support for considering uses like a transportation hub, as long as the hub does not create gridlock and exacerbate traffic congestion.  She noted that Brisbane is trying to discourage freight forwarders in part because of the threat to public health posed by diesel emissions from idling trucks.

Instead of focusing on how things will look at the Baylands, Ms. Dillworth said citizens need to know how much development will take place, how dense it will be, and how much traffic will be produced.

Ms. Dillworth advocated a comprehensive wetlands plan to address both freshwater and saltwater wetland issues.  She suggested surveying the community to find out how much pile-driving noise people are willing to tolerate during the construction period.  She recommended establishing fish hatcheries and opening Guadalupe Creek to help fish populations reproduce and thrive.

In conclusion, Ms. Dillworth urged the City Council to consider the environmental impacts and the potential of the Baylands as an interface between land and sea.

Mayor Barnes thanked Ms. Dillworth for her comments.  There were no other members of the public who wished to address the Council on this matter.  

B. Consider directing staff to further research public survey options for the Baylands and/or other issues of citywide concern

Community Development Director Prince noted that the Council previously discussed the idea of conducting a survey to ascertain public opinion about the Baylands alternatives and other issues, and as mentioned earlier, Universal Paragon Corporation plans to do a random telephone interview survey.  He said the City undertook a Citywide survey as part of the 2005 General Plan update effort, and he referred to the executive summary attached to the staff report.  He pointed out that the survey included open-ended questions about possible land uses for the Baylands.  He welcomed direction from the Council as to whether a new survey should be conducted.

CM Conway observed that the City is embarking on an extensive outreach and community feedback process regarding the Baylands alternatives, and he questioned what another survey would accomplish at this time.

Mayor Barnes said he recalled discussion about UPC following its community survey with a series of focus groups.  City Manager Holstine confirmed that understanding.  He noted that UPC is interested in public input regarding the types of development that would be acceptable to the community.  

Mayor Barnes asked how another survey would differ from the last survey and from UPC’s efforts.  Community Development Director Prince responded that the 2005 Citywide survey was mailed to all households in Brisbane, while UPC planned to do random interviews of selected people.  He noted that the Citywide survey included only one open-ended question about land uses at the Baylands, so it might be helpful to ask more refined and probing questions about the proposed alternatives.

CM Conway asked about the timing of a public survey.  Community Development Director Prince answered that it would probably be best to wait until after the upcoming workshops and the UPC survey.  He said a follow-up survey could provide supplemental information for the Council to consider in defining the community’s preferred alternative.  CM Conway noted it might be prudent to wait until the preferred alternative is identified, and then solicit community input through a survey.

Mayor Barnes asked about the possibility of including several questions in the UPC survey.  He said issues for public feedback might be active versus passive uses for the lagoon, a high school, and an entertainment district.  He noted that the best time would probably be after the workshop and the open house sessions.

CM Richardson observed that the 2005 survey responses provide considerable information about what people would like at the Baylands, and a new survey is unlikely to produce significantly different results.  She agreed with CM Conway that if a new survey is done, it should be after the UPC interviews and focus groups.

Councilmembers expressed support for the idea of reaching out to people who would not otherwise give their opinions.  

Mayor Barnes suggested that the staff develop a list of questions for UPC to include in its survey.  He invited Councilmembers and members of the public to submit proposed questions to the staff.

Mayor Barnes asked City Attorney Toppel about Ms. Dillworth’s statement that the covenants pertaining to the land at the Baylands prohibit primary or secondary schools.  City Attorney Toppel stated that he was unaware of any restrictions other than the City’s own General Plan and zoning designations.  He asked Ms. Dillworth to provide legal authorities for that contention.  Ms. Dillworth said the covenants are described in the Regional Water Quality Control Board’s documents.  Mayor Barnes suggested obtaining those documents. 

Mayor Barnes asked City Attorney Toppel to also research the applicability of the public trust principle.

Community Development Director Prince clarified that the Kinder-Morgan tank farm is outside the proposed development area.  He said the area north of the tank farm was designated as industrial because it might be a suitable site for the relocation of Sierra Point Lumber.


C.
Consider introduction of Ordinance No. 532 adding Chapter 8.44 to Title 8 of the Municipal Code pertaining to tobacco retailer permits

City Attorney Toppel informed the City Council that the County adopted an ordinance to regulate retail sellers of tobacco and tobacco products, and County Counsel asked each city to adopt a standardized ordinance consistent with the County’s regulations.  He said the ordinance specifies that tobacco retailers would need to obtain a permit from the County.  He added that enforcement of the ordinance would be handled by the County, so there would be no cost to the City.  City Attorney Toppel recommended that the City adopt the ordinance as proposed.

CM Conway asked about the cost of obtaining a County permit.  City Attorney Toppel said he would check the County fee schedule and report back.

CM Conway said he was aware of only two stores in Brisbane that sold cigarettes.  He asked if the ordinance would apply to vending machines.  City Attorney Toppel stated that the ordinance targets sellers, so it would probably not apply to vending machines.  He added that he would check on this with the County.

CM Conway expressed reluctance to adopt the ordinance until finding out how much the permit cost.  Councilmembers agreed to table this matter pending further information.

CM Conway suggested contacting the two stores in Brisbane to let them know the City was considering this ordinance.

CM Bologoff said he shared CM Conway’s concerns about cost impacts.  He noted that liquor licensees have to purchase expensive scanning equipment to avoid selling liquor to minors.  He observed that County enforcement could subject Brisbane’s tobacco sellers to stakeouts and raids.  City Attorney Toppel commented that with its limited resources, the County’s enforcement is likely to be complaint-based.  He indicated that he would find out more about the proposed enforcement process.  

City Attorney Toppel advised that this ordinance allows the County to use a civil enforcement mechanism.  He said there are currently criminal penalties for selling to minors, but criminal enforcement is not always effective.

Brian Perkins, representing Supervisor Tissier, confirmed what City Attorney Toppel said about civil versus criminal enforcement.  He said the permit process is a more cost-effective remedy because a permit can be revoked if there are violations.  He noted that most sales to minors occur when young clerks sell cigarettes to their friends without checking ID’s.  He added that the intent of the ordinance is to reduce sales to minors and discourage kids from smoking.

CM Bologoff asked if the Police Department anticipated any problems with Brisbane’s tobacco vendors.  Police Commander Macias stated that with only two tobacco vendors in town, violations are not common, and this situation is likely to continue under the new ordinance.

CM Conway asked the staff to contact the vendors in town.

Mayor Barnes noted that action on the ordinance would be tabled until the next meeting.

STAFF REPORTS


A.
City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine said he had nothing to report.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS

A. Subcommittee Reports

There were no subcommittee reports.


B.
Review proposed Council meeting schedule through August, 2008

Councilmembers reviewed and approved the proposed meeting schedule through August, 2008.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2
There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present, and the meeting was adjourned at 9:15 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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